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March 8, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

COURTHOUSE

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

The enclosed ordinance is one of two related ordinances that will enable continued implementation of the Regional Wastewater Services Plan (RWSP) with the best possible financial terms for our region’s sewer ratepayers.  This ordinance would authorize the issuance of up to $250 million of sewer revenue bonds with a 40 year term to fund anticipated wastewater capital program capital expenditures during 2007.  The second ordinance, transmitted to you simultaneously, would strengthen the security for those bonds as well as subsequent bond issues.
Timely adoption of both ordinances will allow me to propose a 2008 capacity charge that will be $3.00 less than what I will otherwise be required to propose.  To realize this positive impact the council will need to adopt both ordinances.  My proposed 2008 sewer rate and capacity charge will be transmitted to you in April assuming the adoption of both ordinances and the associated savings.
The borrowing authorized by the enclosed bond ordinance was anticipated in the wastewater program financial plan although the 40-year term is longer than what was projected.  This longer term reduces annual debt service costs and thereby minimizes as much as possible the impact on the county’s monthly sewer rate and capacity charge.  

For the last five years the county has been issuing wastewater revenue bonds with shorter terms to stay within the term of the county’s sewage disposal contracts with local agencies.  Those contracts, which terminate in 2036, have historically provided the security for wastewater program debt.  The related security ordinance, being transmitted separately, will allow the county to return to its preferred and traditional debt term of 35 to 40 years by providing security beyond 2036.
Returning to the county’s traditional borrowing terms lessens the year to year impact on both the monthly sewer rate and capacity charge.  I have previously communicated to you that the current 2007 and planned 2008 sewer rate could have been $0.28 less if we had not been truncating our debt term to stay within the term of the sewage disposal contracts.  I also said the 2008 capacity charge would need to be $3.00 higher per month than it would otherwise be if we did not return to longer term debt in 2007.  I said further that every year that we continue to shorten the debt term to stay within the term of the contracts, the penalty on both the sewer rate and capacity charge would increase.  
In April I will transmit a proposed ordinance for adoption of the 2008 sewer rate and capacity charge.  Adoption of the enclosed bond ordinance and the separately transmitted security ordinance prior to that transmittal will avoid the $3.00 penalty on the capacity charge for 2008 and stop the annually increasing penalty on both the sewer rate and capacity charge in the years thereafter. 
The enclosed bond ordinance authorizes the sale by either competitive bid or negotiated sale in one or more series at any time within one year from its effective date.  I expect the first sale under this authorization to take place in April 2007.  The exact terms of the bonds will be determined by the county’s finance director in consultation with the county’s financial advisor and then confirmed by the council in separate “sale motions” to be adopted on the days of the sales.  Two draft sale motions are included here for the council’s consideration prior to the sale of the bonds.
The enclosed bond ordinance is similar to past wastewater bond ordinances. Its primary elements would:
1) Authorize issuance of sewer revenue bonds in the aggregate principle of $250,000,000 in one or more series over no more than one year.

2) Establish funds for the receipt and expenditure of bond sale proceeds and for payment of the bonds.
3) Pledge sewer revenues for payment of principle and interest on the bonds.

4) Establish the form, term and covenants for the bonds.

The preamble of the bond ordinance includes references to the separately transmitted security ordinance. The primary elements of the security ordinance would:
1) Apply the county’s rates and charges for sewer service to any sewage collection entity delivering its sewage to the county that doesn’t have a contract after 2036 for that purpose.  (This is the same rate and charge system detailed in the sewage disposal contracts.)
2) Declare that the health safety and welfare of people within the Seattle metropolitan area requires that certain agencies discharge the sewage they collect to the county’s metropolitan sewerage system.  (This declaration mirrors and activates a provision in state law.)
Adoption by the council of the security ordinance should immediately precede adoption of the bond ordinance.  I look forward to working with the council as it considers the enclosed bond 
ordinance.  If you have questions regarding the bond ordinance or proposed bond sale, please contact Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst in the Treasury Operations, Finance and Business Operations Section of the Department of Executive Services, at 206-296-1168.  
Sincerely,

Ron Sims
King County Executive
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